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ABSTRACT 

The spread of Corona Virus Disease (COVID-19) made changes in education 
sector. The teaching and learning process change from blended learning into 
fully online learning. All the instructions are conducted fully online even the 
assessment, the important role in teaching and learning process, both the 
formative and summative assessment. The design of this study was Basic 
Interpretative Study. This study aimed to investigate the methods used by 
teachers in conducting the assessment as well as the challenges in doing 
assessment in fully online learning situation. High School English teachers were 
chosen to be the subject of this study. The results showed that teachers used E-
portfolios, Self-assessment, and teachers’ feedback as the formative 
assessment and daily test, mid-terms test, final test in the forms of multiple 
choice, short answer, and essays, and final project as the summative 
assessment. However, teachers also found some difficulties in doing 
assessment in today’s online learning. Thus, the authorized government and 
other stakeholders are expected to hold seminar(s) or training(s) for teachers 
and provide appropriate services. Moreover, teachers are expected to enrich 
their assessment and digital literacy by joining seminar(s), webinar(s), or 
training(s).  
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INTRODUCTION 
The significant development of Technology has transformed traditional 

learning into learning combined with online learning known as blended learning. 
Watson, et.al (2010) as cited in Bakia et al., (2012) said that Blended learning is 
a form of learning where students get most of the instructions face to face and 
online. According to Bakia et al., (2012), Online learning is learning with internet 
support consisting of various internet-based programs, within and beyond school 
walls to provide access to learning material and as a facility for interaction 
between teachers and students. Dhull & Sakshi (2019) say that various 
technologies are included in online learning such as the worldwide web, e-mail, 
chat, new groups and texts, audio and video conferences delivered through 
computer networks to provide education. They add that these technologies help 
students learn according to their own pace and comfort.  

Today’s situation forced teachers to conduct all instructions fully online. 
The spread of the Corona virus disease (COVID-19) has spread in almost all 
parts of the world. As one of the countries with a high infection rate of covid-19, 
Indonesia has made various changes in various fields, of which the education 
sector is one of them. One of the efforts is the implementation of Belajar Dari 
Rumah (BDR) or in English called as Learn from Home. This means, there is a 
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change in the learning process in the midst of this pandemic, from blended 
learning into fully online learning. The objectives of applying Learn from home 
are ensuring the fulfillment of the rights of students to obtain educational 
services during COVID-19 emergencies, protecting citizens of educational units 
from the adverse effects of COVID-19, preventing the spread and transmission 
of COVID- 19 in the education unit, and ensuring the fulfillment of psychosocial 
support for educators, students and parents / guardians. This has been stated in 
Circular No. 4 of 2020 issued by the Indonesian Ministry of Education and 
Culture, concerning the implementation of education in the Covid-19 emergency 
period. 

Due to the fully online learning situation, the important role in teaching 
and learning process, assessment, should also be carried out online. Wojtczak 
(2002) argues that Assessment could help teachers to evaluate students’ 
strengths and weakness as well as give motivation to their students. 
Assessments are divided into two namely summative assessment and formative 
assessment. Both of them should be implemented in balance. Broadbent et al., 
(2018) said that when summative assessment and formative assessment are 
combined and harmonized, the learning environment will be strengthened and 
students will feel what they are actually improving, not just what they are 
producing. Summative assessment is an evaluation of student learning and 
teacher teaching after learning is carried out (Brookhart & Nitko, 2019). 
According to States et al., (2018), Summative assessment is an assessment of 
learning that occurs at the end of the instructional unit or is carried out at a 
certain time. They added that in summative assessment, knowledge will be 
measured against a predetermined standard or benchmark and this provides a 
metric about what works and what doesn't work in the teaching and learning 
process. Meanwhile, Shaoqian (2003) said that Summative assessment is an 
assessment made by the teacher based on the teacher's curiosity about what 
students can remember and understand about the related learning material. In 
contrast, According to Qu & Zhang (2013), Formative assessment is the 
"investigation, evaluation and analysis of record of daily students' learning 
activities". They added that this assessment provides teachers with more 
detailed information and a comprehensive understanding of what students need 
so that teachers can provide continuous feedback and use teaching methods 
that are appropriate to their students' needs. States et al., (2018) added that 
formative assessment serves to measure student progress as well as a 
diagnostic tool used to help students improve their skills or solve problems they 
are experiencing. 

English is still the most popular foreign language in Indonesian schools. It 
remains the first foreign language. As a foreign language, English has gained a 
special status among other foreign languages in Indonesia due to many real 
causes (Lauder, 2008). Constant practice and patience is required to learn 
English. Most students learn English only from the point of view of the exam, so 
students only know about what English is, not about how to use it. (Nishanthi, 
2018). Teaching English is not easy. With different skill levels in each class, 
teachers must use effective strategies that allow students to learn the material. 
Teachers must be creative in choosing material and be able to stimulate student 
interest. According to Lestari et al., (2019), teachers must be able to encourage 
students' enthusiasm in learning English and find effective strategies to make 
students interested and reduce the level of student boredom. They said that this 
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can be done by inserting brainstorming, games, interactive discussions, etc. On 
the other hand, Nguyen and Terry (2017) said that here are several factors that 
influence the strategy and process of learning English at this time, namely 
individual talent, perseverance, hard work, and positive attitudes from teachers 
and students. Therefore, teachers need to manipulate several strategies to 
support the teaching and learning process. In the midst of COVID-19, it is very 
important for teacher to use the right strategy in implementing the assessment 
that allows students to learn and to improve their selves. 

Barbosa and Garcia (2005) in their research showed that assessment 
was an important and interoperable in online learning. As such, assessment 
tools can be used with different content, concepts, resources, and ways to 
design and implement exams for students. The Assessment process in today’s 
online learning should still be conducted, not only in summative way but also 
formatively. In today’s online learning High School English teachers in Mengwi 
have been conducting assessment both summative and formative assessment. 
However in the process of the assessment itself, many obstacles faced by the 
teachers. Thus, this study was conducted to investigate the method used by 
teachers in assessing students as well as the challenges faced by the teachers.  

METHOD 
This study was a qualitative study. The design used in this study was 

basic interpretative study. According to Ary, et.al. (2010), the purpose of Basic 
interpretative study is to investigate a phenomenon, a process, or people’s 
perspective towards particular phenomenon. In this study, the basic 
interpretative study is used to investigate the method of the assessment process 
as well as the challenges in conducting the assessment process during the 
online learning environment. The subject of this study was high school teachers 
in Mengwi. To know the method of the assessment process in teaching and 
learning process as well as the challenges faced by the teachers, the researcher 
conducted interviews to the respondents. Data analysis was performed using the 
techniques proposed by Miles et al., (2014) consisting of data collection, data 
reduction, data display, and conclusion drawing.  

FINDINGS & DISCUSSIONS 
In the online learning environment in the midst of covid-19 pandemic, 

high school teachers in Mengwi conducted several kinds of assessment. Those 
assessments included both formative and summative assessment. However, the 
proportion was different. They could not do the formative assessment as often 
as summative assessment. This was because not all topic of material could be 
assessed formatively. Moreover, it was also found that in conducting the 
assessments, both formative and summative assessment, teachers found 
several difficulties.  

Teachers used several methods in conducting both formative and 
summative assessment. In conducting formative assessment, teachers used E-
portfolios, Self-assessment, and teachers’ feedback. Every teachers 
implemented different methods in conducting assessment. This was showed in 
teachers’ statement below 

“I used only teachers’ feedback and students’ self-assessment in 
conducting formative assessment in today’s online learning. Those were 
I think the best way to make the improvement for my students” (R1) 
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“I considered using e-portfolio and giving feedback to my students to 
give assessment formatively. Thus, they can always recall their 
assignments as well as my feedback” (R2) 

“Students submit their works and I give feedback to the students’ works 
through the Google classroom. Sometimes I also asked them to do self-
assessment to reflect on themselves on what they have done” (R3)  

Those were also showed on the Figure 1. and Figure 2. Below 

Figure 1. Students’ Self-Assessment 

 

Figure 2. Teachers’ Feedback 

 

Teachers said that E-portfolios help teachers and also students to recall 
students’ works and teachers’ feedback. In this case, all of the students’ works 
and also teachers’ feedback were collected in one folder on a platform. By 
having e-portfolios teachers could see their students’ improvement easily and 
students also could see what should be improved in every project easily. Amaya 
et al., (2013) said that the use of e-portfolios is very important to improve the 
teaching and learning process as well as student assessment. They added that 
by implementing an e-portfolio, students have a record of their progress and 
feedback from the teacher, so that they can improve their skills. Then, teachers 
also asked students to do self-assessment. This often happened on students’ 
written projects. When students did self-assessment, students could discover 
their ability on certain skill. It also means that by doing self-assessment, students 
can find their weaknesses and their strengths. Besides, students also can learn 
to be independent and making best decision for their learning process. Lastly, 
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teachers’ feedback was considered as the important thing in doing formative 
assessment. Even though teachers’ feedback could not train students to be 
independent, teachers believed that this feedback could provide students with 
the right direction to improve their ability in certain skill. Those findings was in 
line with a study conducted by Perera-Diltz and Moe (2014) which stated that 
there are many aspects of formative assessment and the formative assessment 
itself can be in the form of self-assessment, peer-assessment, and feedback 
from instructors. Bhat (2019) in his research showed that descriptive feedback 
from teachers to their students was the key success of formative assessment. 
Moreover, Ogange et al., (2018) in their research showed that e-portfolios, peer 
assessments, self-assessment, offline assignments, and reflection was effective 
tools of formative assessment in online learning 

On the other side, in conducting summative assessment, teachers 
conducted daily test, mid-terms test, final test in the forms of multiple choice, 
short answer, and essays, and final project. In this case, the teachers created 
online quizzes or online test consisted of several questions in the forms of 
multiple choices, short answers, and essays in forms of google form and shared 
it via online chat, WhatsApp or via Google Classroom. In Multiple Choice test, 
teachers made questions through Google form, set the right answer and score 
scale, so the score automatically appear after students’ finished their test and 
students know directly their score after submitting the test. This is showed on 
Figure 3 below. 

Figure 3. Result of the test 
 

 

In the test that required short-answer and essay, the teachers checked it 
by themselves and give score based on their own rubric score. The example of 
test given by teachers was showed in Figure 4 below. 

 

 

Figure 4. Daily Test: short-answer 
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Sometimes, the teachers also assigned the students to do some projects 
since some teachers apply project-based learning in their online learning. The 
project was like making birthday card, simple picture dictionary, making wall 
magazine, and making video about specific topic. In this case, teachers already 
had their own rubric score to get the final score of the students. The example of 
the task was showed on Figure 5 below. 

Figure 5. Project Task 

 

States et al., (2018) stated that Summative assessment includes 
midterms, final assignments, papers, teacher-designed tests, standardized tests, 
and high-stakes tests. A study conducted by Parkes and Zimmaro (2018) 
showed that Multiple Choice Questions (MCQ) is the most common assessment 
method and is often used in summative assessment. However, multiple choice 
questions cannot be used to assess higher level skills so it was also found that 
students who can successfully complete multiple choice questions do not 
perform well in their essay test. Moreover, they said that essay test should be 
conducted more often in online environment to practice students’ higher order 
thinking. This also in line with a research conducted by Perera-Diltz and Moe 
(2014) which stated that Mid-term and final-exam must be given at the end of 
each semester. This can be done most easily by giving multiple choice 
questions. However, another option that must also be considered is the provision 
of long and short answers, to measure students' higher abilities. 

The implementation of assessment in today’s online learning was quite 
difficult. Some challenges faced by teachers in doing assessment in online 
learning in the midst of Covid-19 Pandemic were first, the teachers confused in 
using different or interesting method of assessment due to the lack of 
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assessment literacy. Second, teachers may only use the low-data consuming 
learning application due to not all students can afford for high-speed internet 
data package or even a few students do not have internet access at all in their 
remote areas. These make the assessment process especially in formative 
assessment not run optimally. Third, some Teachers had problems in accessing 
technology. Some of the teachers were categorized as an old teacher, impacting 
on their less ability in struggling with technology. These also related to teachers’ 
digital literacy. Fourth, there is a limitation in accessing the internet. Some of the 
students lived in a suburban area, impacting less internet access, while others 
have financial problems. This caused not all students can submit their works in- 
or on- time or even did not submit it and this affected their assessment result. 
Lastly, the online situation impacted on the difficulty in explaining the feedback. 
Sometimes, the teachers got frustrated in explaining the feedback online for it 
was not easy to make sure that the students understood the explained materials. 
As the impact, there was often miss communication between teachers and 
students. On the other side, due to the connection problem and students’ 
financial problem caused teachers cannot conduct video conferences which 
actually can reduce the miss communication. A study conducted by Kimkong 
and Koemhong (2020) showed that the different level of preparation of teachers 
and students was the cause of challenges in today's online learning. Then, 
similar to the results of this study, Kearns (2012) said that the toughest 
challenge of implementing the assessment in online learning is the problem of 
using technology and networks to communicate. In addition, teachers are also 
concerned about the assessment methods they design to monitor the progress 
and understanding of their students which will affect the provision of feedback for 
students. In addition, Guangul et al., (2020) in their research showed that The 
problems that arise in the assessment process during this pandemic were 
related to infrastructure and the commitment of students to work on and submit 
their assignments. 

Apart from the technical problems, the difficulties felt by teachers were 
affected by teachers’ assessment literacy and digital literacy. According to 
Mellati and Khademi (2018), assessment literacy is the ability and the knowledge 
of teachers to design and implement strategies, measurement tools, criteria, and 
decision-making in providing assessments, both formative and summative. By 
having assessment literacy, teachers will be able to provide evaluations to 
students effectively, which can also be used as an evaluation of the teaching 
and learning process that occurs. In addition, by having an adequate 
assessment literacy, the teacher will then be able to implement the assessment 
in every existing condition While according to Vidosavljevic and Vidosavljevic 
(2019), digital literacy is the ability to use technology or digital equipment 
properly and appropriately, to communicate with others and build knowledge. 
Thus, teachers who already have adequate digital literacy will find it easier to 
use technology to be able to carry out both summative and formative 
assessments that are right on target. Moreover, teacher also be able to design 
or create assessment methods critically and creatively. 

CONCLUSIONS 
It can be concluded that teachers have been conducting the assessment 

process, both summative assessment and formative assessment. In conducting 
formative assessment, teachers used E-portfolios, Self-assessment, and 
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teachers’ feedback. On the other side, in conducting summative assessment, 
teachers conducted daily test, mid-terms test, final test in the forms of multiple 
choice, short answer, and essays, and final project.  However, during the 
implementation, teachers found some difficulties such as the design of the 
assessment problem, connection problem, Internet data problem, 
communication problem, and the use of technology problem. Thus, the 
authorized government and other stakeholders are expected to hold seminar(s) 
or training(s) for teachers to help them improve their ability in utilizing technology 
as well as giving assessment in todays’ online learning. Besides, the authorized 
government and other stakeholders are also expected to provide services to 
help teachers, the school apparatus, and students have a good communication 
each other. Moreover, apart from technical constraints, teachers are expected to 
enrich their assessment literacy as well as digital literacy by joining seminar(s), 
webinar(s), and training(s). By doing so, teachers might reduce the obstacles 
they face during the implementation and could provide the appropriate 
assessment for their students. 
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